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the Internal Revenue Compliance Cen-
ter an official seal. The seal is de-
scribed as follows, and illustrated 
below: A circle within which shall ap-
pear that part of the seal of the Treas-
ury Department represented by the 
shield and side wreaths. Exterior to 
this circle and within a circumscribed 
circle in the form of a rope shall appear 
in the upper part the words ‘‘DIREC-
TOR, INTERNAL REVENUE COMPLI-
ANCE CENTER’’ and in the lower part 
‘‘Southwest Region Austin, Tex’’. 

(b) Custody of seal. Each seal estab-
lished by this section shall be in the 
custody of the officer for whose office 
such seal is established. 

(c) Use of official seal. Each seal of of-
fice established by this section may be 
affixed in lieu of the seal of the Treas-
ury Department to any certificate or 
attestation required to be made by the 
officer for whose office such seal is es-
tablished in authentication of originals 
and copies of books, records, papers, 
writings, and documents of the Inter-
nal Revenue Service in the custody of 
such officer, for all purposes, including 
the purposes of 28 U.S.C. 1733 (b), Rule 
44 of the Federal Rules of Civil Proce-
dure, and Rule 27 of the Federal Rules 
of Criminal Procedure, except that— 

(1) No such seal shall be affixed to 
material to be published in the FED-
ERAL REGISTER, and 

(2) The seal of the office of a District 
Director of Internal Revenue or the Di-
rector of International Operations 
shall not be affixed to the certification 

of copies of books, records, papers, 
writings, or documents in his custody 
in any case in which, pursuant to Exec-
utive order, Treasury decision, or part 
601 of this chapter (Statement of Pro-
cedural Rules), such copies may be fur-
nished to applicants only by the Com-
missioner. 

(d) Judicial notice. In accordance with 
the provisions of section 7514, judicial 
notice shall be taken of the seals estab-
lished under this section. 

[32 FR 15241, Nov. 3, 1967, as amended by T.D. 
6933, 32 FR 15483, Nov. 7, 1967; T.D. 6974, 33 FR 
14779, Oct. 3, 1968; T.D. 7147, 36 FR 20510, Oct. 
23, 1971; T.D. 8414, 57 FR 15015, Apr. 24, 1992; 
T.D. 8625, 60 FR 54945, Oct. 27, 1995] 

§ 301.7515–1 Special statistical studies 
and compilations on request. 

The Commissioner is authorized 
within his discretion, upon written re-
quest of any person and payment by 
such person of the cost of the work to 
be performed, to make special statis-
tical studies and compilations involv-
ing data from returns, declarations, 
statements, or other documents re-
quired by the Code or regulations or 
from records established or maintained 
in connection with the administration 
and enforcement of the Code; to engage 
in any such special study or compila-
tion jointly with the party or parties 
requesting it; and to furnish tran-
scripts of any such study or compila-
tion. The requests for services should 
be addressed to the Commissioner of 
Internal Revenue, Attention: PR, 
Washington, D.C. 20224. The requests 
should describe fully the nature of the 
study or compilation desired, giving 
detailed specifications for all tables to 
be prepared, and should include a gen-
eral statement regarding the use to be 
made of the data requested. 

§ 301.7516–1 Training and training aids 
on request. 

The Commissioner is authorized, 
within his discretion, upon written re-
quest, to admit employees and officials 
of any State, the Commonwealth of 
Puerto Rico, any possession of the 
United States, any political subdivi-
sion or instrumentality of any of the 
foregoing, the District of Columbia, or 
any foreign government to training 
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courses conducted by the Internal Rev-
enue Service, and to supply them with 
texts and other training aids. Requests 
for such training or training aids 
should be addressed to the Commis-
sioner of Internal Revenue, Wash-
ington, D.C. 20224, Attention: A: T, ex-
cept that requests involving officials or 
visitors of foreign governments should 
be addressed to the Commissioner of 
Internal Revenue, Washington, D.C. 
20224. Attention: C: FA. The Commis-
sioner may require payment from the 
party or parties making the request of 
a reasonable fee not to exceed the cost 
of the training and training aids sup-
plied pursuant to such request. 

§ 301.7517–1 Furnishing on request of 
statement explaining estate or gift 
valuation. 

(a) In general. Section 7517 requires 
the Service to furnish to a taxpayer, at 
the request of that taxpayer, a state-
ment explaining the estate, gift or gen-
eration-skipping transfer valuation of 
any item contained on a return filed by 
the taxpayer as to which a determina-
tion or proposed determination of 
value has been made. The request must 
be filed no later than the latest time to 
file a claim for refund of the tax which 
is dependent on the value with respect 
to which the determination has been 
made. The request should be filed with 
the district director’s office that has 
jurisdiction over the return of the tax-
payer. 

(b) Effective date—(1) Estates of dece-
dents. Section 7517 applies to estates of 
decedents dying after December 31, 
1976. 

(2) Gifts. Section 7517 applies to gifts 
made after December 31, 1976. 

(3) Generation-skipping transfer. Sec-
tion 7517 applies to any generation- 
skipping transfer subject to chapter 13. 

[T.D. 7757, 46 FR 6930, Jan. 22, 1981] 

Discovery of Liability and 
Enforcement of Title 

EXAMINATION AND INSPECTION 

§ 301.7601–1 Canvass of districts for 
taxable persons and objects. 

Each district director shall, to the 
extent he deems it practicable, cause 
officers or employees under his super-

vision and control to proceed, from 
time to time, through his district and 
inquire after and concerning all per-
sons therein who may be liable to pay 
any internal revenue tax, and all per-
sons owning or having the care and 
management of any objects with re-
spect to which any tax is imposed. 

[T.D. 7297, 38 FR 34803, Dec. 19, 1973] 

§ 301.7602–1 Examination of books and 
witnesses. 

(a) In general. For the purpose of 
ascertaining the correctness of any re-
turn, making a return where none has 
been made, determining the liability of 
any person for any internal revenue 
tax (including any interest, additional 
amount, addition to the tax, or civil 
penalty) or the liability at law or in eq-
uity of any transferee or fiduciary of 
any person in respect of any internal 
revenue tax, collecting any such liabil-
ity or inquiring into any offense con-
nected with the administration or en-
forcement of the internal revenue laws, 
any authorized officer or employee of 
the Internal Revenue Service may ex-
amine any books, papers, records or 
other data which may be relevant or 
material to such inquiry; and take 
such testimony of the person con-
cerned, under oath, as may be relevant 
to such inquiry. 

(b) Summons—(1) In general. For the 
purposes described in § 301.7602–1(a), the 
Commissioner is authorized to summon 
the person liable for tax or required to 
perform the act, or any officer or em-
ployee of such person or any person 
having possession, custody, or care of 
books of accounts containing entries 
relating to the business of the person 
liable for tax or required to perform 
the act, or any other person deemed 
proper, to appear before one or more of-
ficers or employees of the Internal 
Revenue Service at a time and place 
named in the summons and to produce 
such books, papers, records, or other 
data, and to give such testimony, 
under oath, as may be relevant or ma-
terial to such inquiry; and take such 
testimony of the person concerned, 
under oath, as may be relevant or ma-
terial to such inquiry. This summons 
power may be used in an investigation 
of either civil or criminal tax-related 
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